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Minutes of the KPFK Local Station Board Meeting of October 16, 2022 
The regular monthly meeting of the KPFK Local Station Board was held in various locations via the Zoom social media application on Sunday, October 16, 2022 at 10:08 AM. The meeting was convened by the Vice-Chair. Ziri Rideaux was elected and served as Chair Pro-Tem. The Secretary (John P. Garry III) was present. Michael Novick having retired from the board, a new member, George Funmaker, was seated. The Treasurer (Kim Kaufman) was removed. Three email elections were approved and initiated. Minutes of the previous meeting (September 18, 2022) were approved. 

Twenty-two members were present, constituting a quorum: Grace Aaron, 
Christina Avalos, Jose Benavides, Fred Blair, Sandy Childs, Marisol Cruz (Vice-Chair), Bella De Soto, George Funmaker, Eric C. Jacobson, Evelia Jones, Rob Macon, 
Oye Oyeyipo, Myla Reson, Lawrence Reyes, Ziri Rideaux (Chair Pro-Tem), 
Paul Roberson, Ruth H. Strauss, Oscar Ulloa, Polina Vasiliev, Elizabeth von Gunten, 
Harvey Wasserman, Carlos Zavala.
One member was excused: Ali Lexa.

One member was absent: Barbara Marbach.
Also present: Michael Novick (KPFK Interim General Manager, non-voting Ex Officio Member of the Board), Terry L. Goodman (Pacifica Teller), Kim Kaufman (LSB Treasurer, until removal), Jeanine Rohn (LSB Fundraising Committee Chair) and members of the public.
Authority and Notice: This meeting was authorized by the LSB’s adoption of a regular meeting schedule at its meeting of January 19, 2022. The date and location was posted on KPFTX.org on February 17, 2022.
Audio recording can be found at https://kpftx.org/archive.php
I. OPENING BUSINESS (10:08) [audio 00:00:01]
a. CALL TO ORDER BY CONVENER (VICE-CHAIR) [audio 00:00:01]
The meeting was called to order by the Vice-Chair at 10:08 AM.

b. ROLL CALL / ESTABLISH QUORUM (10:08) [audio 00:01:21]  
An initial quorum of 19 was established.
c. CHAIR PRO-TEM ELECTION (10:12) [audio 00:03:53] 
Running unopposed, Ziri Rideaux was elected Chair Pro-Tem by acclamation.

d. VICE-CHAIR ANNOUNCES RETIREMENT OF M. NOVICK AND THE SEATING OF G. FUNMAKER (10:13) [audio 00:05:10]      
The Chair Pro-Tem thanked Novick for his service as LSB Chair and welcomed George Funmaker to the Board. [audio 00:05:12]      
e. LAND-BACK ACKNOWLEDGEMENT--COMPORTMENT (10:14) [Zoom 00:06:03]       
Reyes acknowledged that the Board was meeting on un-ceded Indigenous land and asked board members to conduct themselves in a good manner and remember that they are here for the best interests of KPFK and Pacifica.
f. APPOINT TIME-KEEPERS (10:15) [audio 00:07:37]       
Reyes volunteered to time the individual speakers and the agenda items.
g. AGENDA APPROVAL (10:17) [audio 08:41:00]       
De Soto moved that several motions that appeared on earlier agendas be placed in Unfinished Business. A PNB Elections Committee Delegate election was added to the agenda (recommended by the iGM) without objection. A motion to remove the Treasurer was moved by von Gunten. All amendments were seconded and approved. Reyes moved approval of the agenda as amended. Passed without objection. 
h. PACIFICA MISSION STATEMENT (10:33) [audio 00:24:55]        
The Pacifica Mission Statement was read by De Soto.
i. EXCUSED ABSENCE REQUESTS (10:35) [audio 00:27:24]     
The iGM noted that as of this meeting Marbach had two consecutive unexcused absences, placing her in jeopardy of removal and recommended that she be advised of her status. The Chair directed the Secretary to confirm attendance records and inform any member in jeopardy of removal of their status. Reyes moved that all excused absence requests be voted on. There was an objection to Lexa’s excused absence request, necessitating a vote.

Lexa’s excused absence requested was approved by a roll call vote: [audio 00:35:42]
Yes—16, No—1, Abstain—4.
Yes—Aaron, Avalos, Blair, Childs, Cruz, Jacobson, Jones, Oyeyipo, Reson, Reyes, Rideaux, Roberson, Strauss, von Gunten, Wasserman, Zavala.

No—De Soto

Abstain—Benavides, Funmaker, Ulloa, Vasiliev.
j. FUND-RAISING APPEAL (10:49) [audio 00:40:51]  
Novick made an appeal for donations to KPFK during the current fund drive.
k. REPORT ON PREVIOUS PASSED MOTIONS / ACTION ITEMS (10:50)

[audio 00:42:30]       
Omitted.
l. MINUTES APPROVAL (September 22, 2022 open session). (10:52) [audio 00:43:50]      
Reyes moved approval of the September 22, 2022 minutes (which were forwarded electronically to the Board prior to the meeting). Vasiliev seconded. Passed without objection.
m. SET TIME FOR ADJOURNMENT (10:53) [audio 00:44:20]      
A time-certain for adjournment of 1:00 PM was suggested by the Chair Pro-Tem and passed with one objection.
II. PERMANENT CHAIR ELECTION (10:54) [audio 00:45:51]         
Ziri Rideaux and Oye Oyeyipo were nominated.

Jacobson moved to extend candidate statements to four minutes. Seconded by Reyes. Reyes moved to substitute: Candidate statements shall be three minutes. No second recorded. The substitute motion passed and was adopted without objection. Both candidates made statements. Terry L. Goodman delivered voting instructions. 
III. PNB ELECTIONS COMMITTEE DELEGATE ELECTION. (11:08) 

[audio 01:00:10]        
Novick described the PNB Elections Committee structure and responsibilities.

Oscar Ulloa, Eric C. Jacobson and Harvey Wasserman were nominated. Each candidate made a statement.

IV. MOTION TO REMOVE AND REPLACE KPFK TREASURER MS. KIM KAUFMAN (11:19) [audio 01:11:13]      
Von Gunten moved: 

Whereas [A]ny officer may be removed, either with or without cause, by the Board at any regular or special meeting thereof (Pacifica Bylaws Article Nine, Section 3A); and

Whereas, when not otherwise stipulated, Pacifica custom is to extrapolate from rules for the PNB (as above) to rules for LSB (as in this case); and 

Whereas a majority of sitting KPFK LSB Members agree that the interests of KPFK and Pacifica would be better served by someone other than current KPFK Treasurer Ms. Kim Kaufman; 

Therefore be it resolved that Ms. Kaufman shall be removed from the position of KPFK Treasurer and shall cease to be KPFK Treasurer effective immediately.

Be it further resolved that an election to replace the KPFK LSB Treasurer shall commence at the earliest opportunity using standard Pacifica election processes consistent with Pacifica bylaws, conducted by known and trusted Pacifica Tellers including but not limited to Mr. Terry Goodman. 

De Soto seconded. Discussion followed. Some members objected to a voice vote. Discussion continued.
Passed by a roll call vote: Yes—13, No—7, Abstain—2. [audio 01:23:01]        
Yes—Aaron, Benavides, Blair, Cruz, De Soto, Funmaker, Jacobson, Reyes, Rideaux, Roberson, Ulloa, Vasiliev, von Gunten.
No—Childs, Jones, Macon, Oyeyipo, Reson, Wasserman, Zavala.

Abstain—Avalos, Strauss.

The Treasurer having been removed, the Board began an election for Treasurer. The nominees were Grace Aaron, Bella De Soto, and Kim Kaufman. Each candidate made a statement. Ballots containing all three elections were distributed electronically to the Board during the meeting, beginning the elections.
V. GENERAL MANAGER REPORT & DISCUSSION (11:51) [audio 01:42:38]       
(See Appendix for General Managers Report to the Local Station Board)

The iGM reported. Discussion followed at 12:03. [audio 01:55:20]     
VI. PUBLIC COMMENT 1—Questions to iGM (12:11) [audio 02:02:35]     
Public comment was heard and posted in the chat. The iGM responded to a number of comments and added to his report.
V. PNB DIRECTORS REPORTS & DISCUSSION (12:26) [audio 02:18:28]         
Reyes and von Gunten committed to forward written reports to the Board later in the day. Reyes reported.

De Soto reported on the PNB Audit Committee. A management letter was received by the committee from the auditors and discussed with the auditors and the Executive Director. Documents for Fiscal Year 2021 audit have been posted at kpftx.org and Pacifica.org. Income taxes have been filed. Blair (PNB Audit Committee) reported that the audits are complete and have been posted. Board discussion followed.
VI. PUBLIC COMMENT 2—Questions to PNB Directors [audio 02:27:48]       
One public comment from the former KPFK LSB Secretary was heard.
VII COMMITTEE REPORTS (12:37:33) [audio 02:29:18]       
a. Finance Committee (12:37) [audio 02:29:45]             
Kaufman (Finance Committee Chair) reported. The current fund drive is raising an average of $3500 per day, budgeted at $5,200 per day. Payroll and the electricity bill were paid. There was no Board discussion.
b. Governance Committee (12:42) [audio 02:32:12]
No report. The LSB agenda constitutes a de facto report from the committee, von Gunten stated. Brief discussion followed.
c. Outreach Committee (12:44) [audio 02:33:32]        
Motions from the committee: 
1. The KPFK OUTREACH COMMITTEE recommends an appeal via an on-air cart/newsletter for joining this volunteer bank for events and or to attend the KPFK OUTREACH COMMITTEE, info at kpftx.org for the monthly meetings and contact info.

Passed without objection.

2. The KPFK OUTREACH COMMITTEE recommends enlisting the assistance of music educational advisory boards, to showcase local high school, junior high schools, choral instrumentalists, bands soloists, junior colleges, technical schools, and Community colleges. Benefit points : • free promotion. 

Passed without objection.

3. That KPFK should set a determined share rate protocol during on-air fundraising with other Pacifica network Station programming played over KPFK during Fund Drives. Such funds raised, should have an equitable split share rate between the home base station who’s programming is featured at KPFK.

And that the PNB should study this issue seriously, to determine such proper share rate, to allocate across the Pacifica Network.
The iGM provided information on this subject. Discussion followed. 

Reyes moved to postpone and refer to the Fund Raising Committee. De Soto accepted the motion. Passed without objection.
d. PROGRAMMING OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE (12:53) [audio 02:45:20]       
Von Gunten reported:
The KPFK Programming Oversight Committee held its regular monthly meeting on Monday, September 19, 2022, at 4pm, with eleven people present. We discussed the previous iGM's recent requests for input on planned programming changes. 
The Committee meets again tomorrow for our regular monthly meeting at 4:00pm. Michael Novick, long time Committee member and new KPFK iGM, will join us to discuss programming. 
Motion from the committee:

Moved, that the KPFK Programming Oversight Committee constitute a working group to work with those responsible for programming decisions at the station to evaluate existing and proposed programming. 

Passed without objection.

e. FUND-RAISING COMMITTEE (12:55) [audio 02:47:27]      
Jeanine Rohn (Committee Chair) reported on station phone-banking, the potential use of on-line auctions to raise funds for the station, the Free Will online webinar that she attended, the potential use of Zoom, Instagram, and Tik-Tok for programming and promotions, and praised the iGM for his recent efforts. She encouraged volunteers to participate in the campaign to contact lapsed KPFK members.
Reyes moved to extend to complete the agenda (30 minutes). Seconded by De Soto. Passed without objection. (12:59) [audio 02:50:50]        
f. PNB COMMITTEE OF INCLUSION (12:59) [audio 02:52:25]       
Reyes and De Soto announced the next meeting. Diversity, equity and inclusion throughout the network will be addressed.
VIII. PUBLIC COMMENT 3 (1:01) [audio 02:52:33]       
No members of the public came forward to speak.
IX. UNFINISHED BUSINESS (1:01) [audio 02:52:48]        
De Soto moved: The meeting date of the KPFK LSB Finance Committee shall be changed back to the second Wednesday of each month. No second recorded.  
Von Gunten moved to postpone (amended by Reyes) until necessary information (regarding coordination with sources of financial information for the committee) is available to make a sound decision. The meeting date shall be provided to the Pacifica Business Manager. Rideaux seconded.
[audio 03:02:45]

The motion was postponed by a roll call vote: Yes—17, No—1, Abstain—0. 

Yes—Aaron, Avalos, Benavides, Blair, Childs, Funmaker, Jacobson, Jones, Macon, Oyeyipo, Reyes, Rideaux, Roberson, Strauss, Vasiliev, von Gunten, Zavala.
No—De Soto.

[audio 03:07:12]
De Soto moved:

Proposed motion on duties and role of the chair (for consideration by committee and submission to LSB) 
 
The role of the chair is to facilitate a full discussion of issues and motions facing the body and to ensure that a thorough and orderly discussion is held, if needed, before a vote. Chairing a meeting does not provide a bully pulpit for the chair's personal views and opinions, nor allow the chair to monopolize the floor.
The chair shall recognize members to speak who properly ask for permission, and ensure that time limits, rules of procedure, and order of the stack, (including limits on how many times a member may speak,) are upheld. The chair shall ensure that all present who wish their presence noted, whether for potential membership or not, are so noted. Non-members, time permitting, may request “stack” and be recognized by the chair to speak regarding a motion under discussion, but have no vote. Non-members, however, cannot make points of order.

The chair may also respond to and rule on points or order and parliamentary inquiries, or reply to member questions regarding the motion under discussion, and may call on members to speak in answer to points of information requests raised. The chair may call upon a parliamentarian, if one is available, for advice before ruling. The chair shall restate the motion under consideration prior to a vote.

The chair, and the secretary if there is one, are responsible for maintaining accurate and up-to-date records of committee membership and participation and to making available timely and in advance of the meetings, a proposed draft agenda and the texts of any motions that have been submitted for consideration. The chair shall be responsible for posting the draft agenda and eventually the approved minutes on kpftx.org.
De Soto moved to amend: Strike “time permitting” in the second paragraph. No second recorded.
Discussion followed. Rideaux moved to postpone. Reyes seconded. Motion postponed without objection.
X. NEW BUSINESS (1:23) [audio 03:14:40]       
Reyes moved:

Whereas it is best practice for all members of the KPFK LSB to have the opportunity to review motions that will be introduced prior to a meeting, Be it resolved that the KPFK LSB adopt a special rule that mandates that any motion submitted by an KPFK LSB Board Member or a committee to be included in the agenda shall be sent to the KPFK LSB Secretary no later than 36 hours prior to the start of the meeting. Motions received by the deadline will be placed on the agenda under New Business. 
Passed without objection.
(1:27) [audio 03:18:39]       
Roberson moved:

Whereas it is resolved, given the recent publication of racist and hateful comments by some unscrupulous Los Angeles Council Members as Kevin De Leon, Nury Martinez, and Gil Cecido.

This Pacifica - KPFK 90.7 FM LSB - Local Station Board directly condemns and rebukes the anti-Black, classism, xenophobic, colorist, and homophobic language expression, incorporated in a recent conversation among these three Council members. 

Pacifica Foundation Mission Statement and Bylaws stand in stark opposition. Rather, celebrates pluralism in all its forms at a global level.

Therefore, this KPFK LSB Board celebrates diversity and inclusion and, in an act of multi cultural solidarity, and rejects such hatred.

Be it resolved, we call for the resignation of the aforementioned…City Officials, as this type of sentiment has no standing at City Hall or in society. 
Jacobson offer a set of stylistic suggestions, which were not adopted by the makers.

Reyes moved to extend 10 minutes. Passed without objection. (1:32)

Suggested amendments were offered: inclusion of the Oaxacan Indigenous Community (from Funmaker), a call for the resignation of SEIU President Ron Herrera (from Reyes), and a statement that the LSB which approved this motion is elected by and represents KPFK listeners (from Strauss). The makers of the motion committed to amend the motion as suggested after the meeting, after which it would be distributed to the Pacifica National Board, the KPFK General Manager and the Executive Director.
Passed without objection. 
Public comment was heard briefly.      
XI. ADJOURNMENT (01:41) [audio 03:33:32)      
The meeting adjourned after the second time extension expired.

Respectfully submitted by the Secretary, John P. Garry III

(these minutes were approved on November 20, 2022)

*****
Appendix—Interim General Manager’s Report
[image: image2.emf]General Manager’s report to the Local Station Board October 16, 2022 -
Michael Novick, iGM

It has been an honor to serve on the LSB, including as chair on two separate
occasions, and it's a bit odd to be here wearing a new hat. I have been in
the interim General Manager position for barely three weeks, and the station
went almost immediately into an on-air fund drive. As of 10/14 about mid-
day, we were shy of $40,000 in pledges over almost 11 days of the drive.
That is to say, well under $4000 a day on average. The fall drive is
historically the strongest of the year, but we have clearly gone far past the
point of diminishing returns with on-air fund drives with our current
audience and programming. We have been in repeated drives over the last
couple of years to such an extent that our listening audience continues to
shrink, and even our most faithful listeners are not very responsive to the
on-air appeals any longer.

I did an on-air report to the listener on Friday, October 7. I could not take
calls directly on air, because the phones in master control are not working
(more about that later), but I gave out my cell phone humber and received
quite a number of texts, which I couldn’t get to all of, but responded to
some on the air and the others later. I think it was well received. We got
over $600 in pledges called in, some of which were credited to other shows
at the donors’ request, but together with a $1000 donation from Frank and
Jane Dorrel for the occasion, the show was one of the largest-drawing
programs during the fund drive so far, and that day overall had the highest
daily total, over $6000. We will be scheduling a Report to the Listener from
the LSB later this month after the Board elects a new chair, and both the
management and LSB reports will be on the broadcast schedule regularly
thereafter, though probably on varying days and in varying day parts. I will
be doing a Spanish-language report to the listeners on October 24 at 8:30
PM.

We are working on solving the problems with the phones. I signed off on a
contract with a person and company recommended by Moe Thomas, the
former iGM, and we will be receiving the necessary parts this week, with the
on-site work to be done, with remote instructions and supervision, by paid
station staff and possibly some volunteers as an economy measure.
Hopefully this will resolve the nagging problems once and for all. The
inability to take calls on the air has interfered with programming, particularly
Earl Ofari Hutchinson’s “town hall of the air” format. I was able to arrange
substitute programming for Saturday, October 15, with the help of station
staff.
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[image: image3.emf]I met with SAG-AFTRA along with the ED about KPFK’s continuing difficulties
in being able to make payroll, although we were able to make the end of the
month payroll and benefits in September by deferring other expenses. As a
result of that discussion, a letter went out to paid staff covered by the
contract with some voluntary options to see if anyone is interested. Staff
members have some time yet to consider their individual responses. The
station has about $200,000 in unpaid bills that I have met about with the ED
and Markisha Venzant, the Pacifica national Business Manager, to discuss,
and we marked several for at least partial payment. But the station clearly
needs new sources of revenue off air. I am planning for a year-end
fundraising effort and we are working on calling both lapsed donors and
those who have previously given generously to KPFK, to re-establish a more
personal relationship. If you are interested in participating as Board
members in these calls, please let me know. I am working on an open letter
to movement, labor, civic and faith-rooted organizations, along with Jim
Lafferty, to seek their support in urging their base memberships to consider
becoming members of KPFK individually as well. We are in the process of
obtaining the signatures of a number of notables to give the letter social
weight beyond KPFK itself. We are also seeking approval for the whole
foundation to sign up for the Bidding for Good on-line non-profit auction site
with support for various types of fundraising, including peer to peer
campaigns. I am exploring the FreeWill program used by many non-profits
to encourage planned giving and bequests of cash, stock or other valuables.
These efforts will feed into a business plan for the coming months. I am also
in touch with a non-profit broadcasting executive with experience in
fundraising who can help us develop a calendar and timeline for building up
to the year-end fundraising activities, including things like “Giving Tuesday”.

I convened a hybrid all-station meeting with staff and programmers, inviting
Local Station Board members as well. I think most participants found it
useful, and we have followed up with a number of requests and
communications. Marlena Bond has come back into the station as a
volunteer and is working with me and with D’Angelo Jones to update and
correct the programmers’ list so that it reflects who is on the air now,
including all those who work on production of the programs and their contact
information. Yaotl Orozco has volunteered to serve as a social media
coordinator for the station, and we have asked all staff and programmers to
provide an inventory of the social media accounts they are currently using to
promote their programs and other aspects of the station. We have set up a
special email account to gather that information, socialmedia@kpfk.org. We
hope to shortly begin to coordinate and strengthen our social media
outreach and promotion.
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[image: image4.emf]Regarding programming, I have begun the process of seeking proposals for our
grid. We will put the management and LSB reports to the listener on a regular
schedule (not necessarily on the same days of the week or day parts every month,
but noticed well in advance). We will be scheduling a showcase spot on the grid for
specials and auditions of new programming to gauge listener response and interest.
I have asked the programmers to begin the evaluation process with a self-
evaluation, and a number of programmers and producer have also expressed
interest in participation in peer evaluation and sharing of best practices. The
Spanish language programmers have already begun a series of training sessions for
both current and beginning programmers and producers. I am working on re-
establishing a training program for English-speaking programmers. We are working
on Ziri Rideaux's proposal to build an all-volunteer newgathering team and locally-
produced one-hour evening newscast.

I am working with the ED Stephanie Wells on developing a volunteer orientation
and information packet, to make sure we have current valid information on all
volunteers and unpaid staff. I went to the Idealist Grad School Fair and made
contact with graduate programs from a number of local campuses with relevant
programs, and we are already lining up some volunteers. We will also be putting
out a call for volunteers over the airwaves, as soon as we get the roles and
responsibilities defined. In that context, I found and took online a sexual
harassment prevention training program for employees and supervisors, provided
free of charge by the State of California. I took the supervisor training and obtained
my certificate. State law requires such live interactive training every two years, and
the state sexual harassment prevention laws also apply to volunteers, interns and
prospective new hires, so we will be making sure that all paid and unpaid staff are
up-to-date on that.

Here's a link to data on the number of people streaming our programming
online. You can also look at this week, month or year for KPFK and other
Pacifica stations: https://stats.pacifica.org/index.php?id=3&tzoff=420 We
are roughly in the middle of the pack.

Ali Lexa has provided me with access to the website, the mailchimp
platform, and the station’s social media accounts. Two short KPFK
Dispatches have gone out, one regarding my hire with a message to our
listeners and one announcing the on-air report to the listeners. The Dispatch
will be going out more regularly again, including profiles of some of our
programmers and information about governance and outreach activities, the
effort to rebuild Friends of KPFK chapters, programming highlights, appeals
for volunteers, invitations to contribute to program evaluation, and more.
The Dispatch goes out to about double the number of listener-donor
members we have, so there is a basic audience to bring into the fold. We will
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both current and beginning programmers and producers. I am working on re-

establishing a training program for  English-speaking programmers. We are working 

on Ziri Rideaux's proposal to build an all-volunteer newgathering team and locally-

produced one-hour evening newscast.  

I am working with the ED Stephanie Wells on developing a volunteer orientation 

and information packet, to make sure we have current valid information on all 

volunteers and unpaid staff.  I went to the Idealist Grad School Fair and made 

contact with graduate programs from a number of local campuses with relevant 

programs, and we are already lining up some volunteers. We will also be putting 

out a call for volunteers over the airwaves, as soon as we get the roles and 

responsibilities defined. In that context, I found and took online a sexual 

harassment prevention training program for employees and supervisors, provided 

free of charge by the State of California. I took the supervisor training and obtained 

my certificate. State law requires such live interactive training every two years, and 

the state sexual harassment prevention laws also apply to volunteers, interns and 

prospective new hires, so we will be making sure that all paid and unpaid staff are 

up-to-date on that. 

Here's a link to data on the number of people streaming our programming 

online. You can also look at this week, month or year for KPFK and other 

Pacifica stations: https://stats.pacifica.org/index.php?id=3&tzoff=420 We 

are roughly in the middle of the pack. 

Ali Lexa has provided me with access to the website, the mailchimp 

platform, and the station’s social media accounts. Two short KPFK 

Dispatches have gone out, one regarding my hire with a message to our 

listeners and one announcing the on-air report to the listeners. The Dispatch 

will be going out more regularly again, including profiles of some of our 

programmers and information about governance and outreach activities, the 

effort to rebuild Friends of KPFK chapters, programming highlights, appeals 

for volunteers, invitations to contribute to program evaluation, and more. 

The Dispatch goes out to about double the number of listener-donor 

members we have, so there is a basic audience to bring into the fold. We will 

[image: image5.emf]also be improving the appearance and functionality of the website, and
linking it more actively to social media campaigns.









also be improving the appearance and functionality of the website, and 

linking it more  actively to social media campaigns. 

 


[image: image6.emf]also be improving the appearance and functionality of the website, and
linking it more actively to social media campaigns.









also be improving the appearance and functionality of the website, and 

linking it more  actively to social media campaigns. 

 


[image: image1.png]



